


Minutes of the Town Assembly for the Village of Arden (uncorrected) 

Monday, June 22, 2009 
Buzz Ware Village Center -Arden, DE 

65  attendees: 

Ruth Bean 
Tod Bettenhausen (NV) 
Jennifer Borders 
Dale Brumbaugh 
Dawn Chang 
Marianne Cinaglia 
David Claney 
Jane Claney 
Jonathan Claney 
Terry Ann Colgan 
Oscar Campo (NV) 
Mike Curtis 
Ellen Dolmetsch 
Dorinda Dove 
Carl Falco 
Roger Garrison 
Elaine Hickey 
Heidi Hoegger 
Lisa Herring (NV) guest 
Sherry Herring (NV) guest 
Randall Hoopes 
Rodney Jester 
June Kleban 
Lynda Kolski 
Carol Larson 
Barbara Anne Macklem 
Ken Mabrey 
Connee McKinney 
Ron Meick 
David Michelson 
Lisa Mullinax 
Mary Murphy 
Cookie Ohlson 

Mike Opelka 
Betty O’Regan 
Denis O’Regan 
Ron Ozer 
Ruth Panella 
Jeffrey Politis 
Gary Quinton 
Deborah Ricard 
Clay Ridings 
Hugh Roberts 
Charles Robinson 
Nanette Robinson 
Shelley Robyn 
Ed Rohrbach 
Warrern Rosenkranz 
Sue Rothrock 
Esther Schmerling 
Danny Schweers 
Ray Seigfried 
Lynn Shapira 
Nadiv Shapira 
Sadie Somerville 
Beth Stevenson 
Larry Strange 
Van Taylor 
Bill Theis 
Debbie Theis 
Steven Threefoot 
Maria Tursi (NV) 
Elizabeth Varley 
Cecilia Vore 
Larry Walker  
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1.0  Call to Order 
Chair, Steven Threefoot called the meeting to order at 7:40 PM.  

 
2.0  Minutes 

The Minutes of the March 23, 2009 Meeting were approved as read. 
 
3.0  New Residents 

David Claney moved to Arden 6 months ago and is renting from 
Phil Fisher at 2201Milky Way. 
 
4.0  Recognition of the Departed 

Robert Cunningham lived in Arden a number of years ago. He was a 
speech writer for Senator Joe Biden. Steven commented that many fond 
memories of Mr. Cunningham were shared around the Village even be-
fore the Memorial Service. Vice President Joe Biden and his Secret Ser-
vice entourage attended the Memorial Service. At the service Joe Biden 
talked about the time he spent living in the Village of Arden as a kid. 

 
5.0  Visitors 

Tod Bettenhausen, a consultant for Verizon Wireless, spoke to the 
Assembly in order to provide information and gain permission for in-
stalling wireless antennae and base equipment on and around the Arden 
Water Tower. Verizon Wireless has been looking for potential locations 
for new cellsites in order to enhance cellular coverage in our area. They 
prefer to use existing structures for mounting their antennae rather than 
having to build new support structures. Mr. Bettenhausen presented an 
enlarged map of the Water Tower area. The area is 100’x100’. Verizon 
Wireless has been working on the Arden project for 2 years. Sprint cur-
rently has antennae on the water tower but United Water, who leases the 
land from Arden where the water tower is located, was not allowing any-
more antennae on their towers. In May Verizon Wireless contacted 
United Water and was advised by United Water to talk to the Village of 
Arden to gain permission. They propose placing 12 antennae, which are 
4’ high x 1’ deep x 1’ wide, along the catwalk rather than on the very top 
of the Tower. Also they would place small GPS units on the tank above 
the tree line. Cables would be enclosed around one of the legs of the 
Tower and run down the leg and into the ground. There would also be a 
single story 12’x30’ building which houses a diesel generator for emer-
gency back-up, radio equipment, and air conditioning equipment. They 
would conduct a environmental impact study prior to installing the diesel 
generator. The system would require no water, no sewer, and very little  







Letter from Marianne Cinaglia 
Steven received a letter from Marianne Cinaglia. Her concern has also 
been published in the Arden Page. This will be brought up at this Town 
Meeting under New Business. 
 
New Permit Form 
Civic Committee requested a “hold harmless clause” be placed in our Per-
mit Form. Steven ran it by our attorney and now the Permit Form includes 
that clause.  
 
Trash & Recycling Collection 
The three Villages have been in negotiations for a new waste collection 
contract. We have received bids from 5 providers and have pulled all the 
information together. Waste Management of Delaware came up with the 
lowest bid, giving us a discount to keep our business. However, we will 
still see a significant increase in the cost. The new rate will be $19.21/unit 
for 3 years. The previous rate started at $15.55 with a 5% escalation 
clause. We were then up to $16.50/unit. We had done a good job negotiat-
ing the last contract since that agreement did not include fuel charge in-
creases. The new agreement would include once/week pick-up of trash and 
recycling. Recycling will not be done by Delaware Solid Waste Authority 
since they are required by State law to charge at a rate we can’t afford. 
Waste Management will handle our recycling through a facility in Pennsyl-
vania. The cost will not got over $19.21/unit except for potential increases 
in the tipping fee which is charged by the State of Delaware to dump trash. 
All 5 bidders had this potential increase in their specs because Delaware 
announced that there was going to be an increase in the tipping fee. 
 
Steven read the following Motion: 
MOVED  
The Town Assembly of the Village of Arden hereby recommends that the 
Chair proceed with execution of a three-year agreement, starting in Sep-
tember 2009, for waste (trash and recycle) collection by Waste Manage-
ment, Inc., or other provider deemed to provide similar or better service to 
the Village of Arden. 
 
Discussion: The over all increase in cost will be 15-20%. Steven will find 
out exactly what the recyclables will be and the requirements for bundling 
yard waste. We will continue to use the recycle totes from DSWA and any-
one who does not currently have a tote can get one. 
 

The Motion Passed as read. 
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7.0 Trustees Report 
 

Trustees Report June 22, 2009, Town Meeting 
 

The Trustees have several items to report tonight: 
 

Finances: We have copies of the first Quarter Report available this evening. 
Please note that the Village of Arden Treasurer will report separately on town 
finances. Also, the Trustees of Arden/Village of Arden Audit (March 25, 2008–
March 24, 2009) from Corcoran Associates is complete and the Trustees have 
distributed it via PDF to the Auditing Committee, Town Assembly Chairperson, 
and the Village Treasurer. An earlier draft was sent out for comment and a few 
changes were made—mainly, on how to report on the two bequests received in 
2008 from the Johanne Schroeder estate. In the audit, the funds are listed in sepa-
rate columns and called: “Trustees Designated Endowment” and, for the Village, 
“Natural Spaces Fund.” In July, we will meet with the Town Treasurer, book-
keeping firm and auditor to discuss the particulars of doing two separate audits, 
one for the Village and one for the Trustees, for fiscal year March 2009–March 
2010. 
 

Lease Transfers: There have been two lease transfers since the March Town 
Meeting. We welcome John and Marcia Scheflen and welcome back leaseholders 
Larry Strange and Linda Celestian officially. 
 

Trustee Staff: Our trustee assistant, Elizabeth Varley, has resigned her position 
pending the hiring of her replacement. We thank her profusely for her fine ser-
vice to the Trust since 1997. We wish her all the best and hope to find a replace-
ment soon so that she can have part of her life back—as well as, reclaim her front 
room that has served as our office. Thank you, Elizabeth. If you are interested in 
talking to us about this position, please contact one of the Trustees. As reported 
at the March Town Meeting, we will be moving the Trustee Office to 2119 The 
Highway soon. Please use the new locking mailbox at 2119 The Highway for any 
paperwork that you need to drop off—not the Orleans Road address.  
 

Legal: Buckingham Greene 
The News-Journal published an article about the Trustee vs. Buckingham Greene 
lawsuit on June 11, titled “Arden trustees win lawsuit over erosion.” True. There 
has been progress in the Buckingham Greene lawsuit. I know: “Progress” is an 
ironic word to use for a lawsuit that began in  
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1996. On May 27, 2009, the judge, Vice Chancellor Noble, issued a decision re-
confirming that Arden should not bear the burden of the erosion damage to the 
Sherwood Forest and that the estimated cost of our “remedy” (total $469,000) 
prepared by our engineering firm is not a disproportionate figure to repair the 
harm done to the Forest and to stop further damage.  The defendant has been or-
dered to design, obtain permits for, and implement a remedy in negotiation with 
the Trustees. The Trustees have met with our lawyer, Roger Aiken, to discuss our 
response to the judge’s decision. We have established a timeline that allows for 
sufficient notice and response time by the defendant, but, of course, the defendant 
can appeal. As to Arden’s costs, the last Trustees report on the legal/engineering 
outlay for this lawsuit was in January 28, 2008, when a motion was passed at 
Town Meeting to continue support for the expenses in pursuit of this lawsuit. The 
costs at that point were $100,000. Since it has been 18 or so months since the last 
correspondence from the judge, we have not had many legal expenses and no en-
gineering expenses. Since my last report, we have an additional $500 in fees. I do 
think that it is important to restate that the town will most likely not retrieve any of 
these legal costs. The purpose of the lawsuit is to have Buckingham re-engineer 
the collection of storm water from the development to eliminate further damage to 
the Sherwood Forest and to repair the damage done. It is painful to know that, 
most likely, Arden will not recover either the legal costs or the cost of study pro-
vided by our engineering firm. We will, of course, keep the Village. 
 
Insurance: Our insurance policies with Hornung Associates have been reviewed 
by Steve Treefoot, Town Assembly Chair, and the Trustees. The new policies be-
gin the end of June.   
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Connee McKinney 
Arden Trustee  
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Discussion:  
Cecilia Vore asked why it took 13 years and ultimately a lot of money 

before the judge could reach a decision on the Buckingham Green case. We 
have shown accountability for our land yet it is a disgrace that the court could 
not come to a more timely decision. It was not good economically or environ-
mentally. Can this be brought to the attention to some authority? Both Connee 
McKinney and Marianne Cinaglia replied that judges and lawyers changed 
during the case and that arbitration takes a long time. Mike Curtis commented 
that it was actually New Castle County who gave the developer permission to 
install the drain they way they did.  

Sadie Somerville asked about the land rent Accounts Receivable, that 
it seems like a lot of money. Connee and Elizabeth Varley both replied that it 
is not an excessive amount. There are very few leaseholds in arrears at this 
time. 
 
Connee also had copies of the Trustees’ Independent Auditors’ Report avail-
able for anyone who wished to see it. A copy of this 16 page report is avail-
able on our http://www.arden.delaware.gov/ web site, in the Village of Arden 
Library, and at our Town Office. 
 
Trustees’ Report was Accepted. 
 
8.0 Treasurer Report 
 
 Treasurer David Michelson presented the Report by going over the 
financial statements that were distributed to the attendees. First was the Bal-
ance Sheet as of May 31st. David pointed out that we are spending about 
$5000 per month. David then went over the Statement of Financial Activity, 
which shows our income and expenses for April and May.  
 David explained what is meant by “Debt Service.” It is the mortgage 
that is due to Arden Building & Loan on behalf of the Avery Property. The 
monthly payment is about $1300.00. It is currently paid by the Trustees and 
now the Town will take over that payment. 
 
The Village of Arden Statement of Financial Activity April through May 2009 
showing the breakdown of the Special Village Funds is Attachment 2 at the 
end of the Minutes. 
 
 
 
 
 



12  •  June 22, 2009  •  Town Meeting of the Village of Arden 





 16  •  June 22, 2009  •  Town Meeting of the Village of Arden 

9.0 Board of Assessors Report 
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Tom Wheeler presented the report. He said the Board followed 
what has been done in the past with the exception to modifying the factors 
for Harvey Rd. and Marsh Rd. All leaseholders along these streets will re-
ceive a minus 10% factor regardless of the leaseholder’s mailing address. It 
came to the Board’s attention that there is an individual who has a leasehold 
on Harvey Rd. but doesn’t have a Harvey Rd. address. 

There is a 25% increase in county taxes and the “A” rate has been 
set at $219.00 per 1000 sq.ft., up from $208.00 per 1000 sq.ft. 

Steven explained that we are not voting on this proposal at this 
Meeting, but just accepting the Report. If there are no alternative proposals 
presented at the September Meeting, this proposal stands. If an alternative 
proposal comes forward at the September Meeting and receives a 2/3 ma-
jority vote at the Meeting, then it and this Board of Assessors’ proposal will 
go to Referendum. If you plan on making an alternative proposal at the Sep-
tember Meeting, you need to present the same level of detail as this current 
Board of Assessors’ proposal. Cecilia Vore will be prepared to address how 
the Referendum process will go, if need be. 

Larry Walker asked why the two Board members had not voted for 
the Assessment. There was no Minority Report. 
 

Board of Assessors’ Report Accepted 
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At this time the Safety Committee is short one member. They 
have two nominees for election, Peter Renzetti and Matt Strohl. Regis-
tration Committee conducted the election by handing out ballots. Matt 
Strohl received 30 votes. Peter Renzetti won 23 votes. Matt Strohl is the 
newly elected member of the Safety Committee. 

As the 4th of July is coming up soon, Denis advised that if we 
know illegal fireworks are being used, to call the Fire Marshall during 
regular Business hours and give them the address/location. Report to 
New Castle County if you need to call after regular business hours. 
 

Safety Committee Report Accepted. 
 
10.2 Registration Committee 
 The Registration Committee conducted the election of standing 
committees and officers at the March Town Meeting. Ballots were 
counted publicly at the Buzz Ware Village Center. Results were posted 
on bulletin boards. All committees have convened and elected chairs, A 
complete, up-to-date list of committees and officers is posted on the 
Town website. 
 Respectfully submitted, 
 Cecilia Vore 
 

Cecilia explained further on the process in case of an Alterna-
tive Assessment Proposal. Anyone in the Village can make an alterna-
tive assessment. You have to have a concrete proposal and bring it to 
the September Town Meeting. If that alternative assessment is approved 
by 2/3 attending the Meeting, then both Assessments go to Referendum. 
One of them must be approved by a majority of all registered voters. If 
that doesn’t happen, then the existing assessment from the last legal 
procedure is the one we use. Mike Curtis asked if a leaseholder who 
doesn’t live in Arden can submit an alternative assessment. Cecilia said 
she will have to look it up. 
 

Registration Committee Report Accepted. 
 
10.3 Playground Committee 
 

Larry Walker read the following Report: 
 

The Playground Committee was convened by Mary Vernon, and the 
Committee organized itself.  Mary Vernon and Larry Walker will serve 
as Co-Chairs, with Larry agreeing to attend the Advisory Committee 
Meetings. 
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 Since the last Town Meeting in March, the required Play-
ground Equipment Inspections were held. All of the equipment was 
adult tested for safety, and all equipment was in safe condition.  
 Because of the frequent use of the Sherwood Green for over-
flow parking, the playing field has not been in good enough shape for 
playing field games.  The soccer goals have had to be moved around 
to accommodate parking, and in recent years the goals have been only 
used by ACRA.  The Committee is now looking into the possibilities 
for either selling them, or donating them to an organization, like the 
Concord Soccer Association.  The Committee feels it is not in the 
best interest of safety to keep around equipment that is not used 
much, or is moved around. Therefore, the decision to remove them 
from use. 
 

Submitted by, 
Mary Vernon and Larry Walker 
Co-Chairs 
Playground Committee 

 

Playground Committee Report Accepted 
 
10.4 Forest Committee 

Carol Larson presented the Forest Committee Report. Mem-
bers of the Committee are: Carol Larson (Chair), Jennifer Borders 
(Convener), Alan Burslem, Elizabeth Varley, and Debbie Ricard. 
Their last meeting was May 3, 2009. The sewage line break and over-
flow in Arden Woods was address. Delaware Water replaced a leak-
ing section of sewer line after inspecting it by camera. This is near the 
sewer cap across the Creek and downstream from the old swimming 
hole. If anyone notes further sewage problems in the woods, let the 
Forest Committee know so that we can follow up. 

There was evidence of extensive set-up by paintballers in the 
Arden Woods. The committee removed some of it. Any input from 
the general public would be appreciated. What is the tolerance for 
this? Should we allow some use if there is no damage to the trees? 

We continue to monitor dumping, erosion, and encroach-
ments. 

We encourage all neighbors of the forests to help control the 
invasive plants from their properties. If you can not handle it, please 
notify the Committee. Elaine Schmerling has put her “Weed & Walk” 
on the website. It has pictures of the invasive plants. 
 
Forest Committee Report Accepted  
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10.5 Community Planning 
 Ray Seigfried presented the Community Planning Report. The 
Committee is currently working on issues regarding land use code en-
forcement. At their last meeting it was decided that they would work 
with the Trustees of all three Villages. They will hold a special meeting 
on July 1 at the Buzz Ware Community Center. The Committee is also 
working to formulate a policy on existing domicile units and issues deal-
ing with lot splitting, and vacant houses. 
 Ruth Bean said they hope to place a sign at the Memorial Gar-
den along Harvey Rd. They will get quotes for that project. Ruth and Ed 
Rohrbach will update the Memorial Garden Map by the next Town 
Meeting in September. Ruth thanked all those who helped with the Me-
morial Garden clean-up. 
 Larry Walker asked about the Community’s discussion on In-
stant Ticketing and if anything would be done to exempt Arden from 
Instant Ticketing. Ray said this was the issue he mentioned first in his 
report and that all three Ardens need to be included. The Committee is 
working on a number of different alternatives and that perhaps they 
would have an answer by the September Town Meeting. 
 

Community Planning Report Accepted. 
 
10.6 Civic Committee 

Sue Rothrock read the following report: 
 
The Field Theater had several trees that needed to be taken down 

because they were rotting. One of the trees fell down over the benches 
but did not do damage. Most of the lights for the theater were mounted 
on the rotting trees and we needed new posts to hold the lights. The 
Shakespeare Gild and Civic worked together and new posts are in place 
with lights. They are also designed to hold banners or lanterns. I would 
like to thank the Shakespeare Gild for their contributions to the Field 
Theater. 

The spring house in the Memorial Garden needs to have a new 
roof put on. We are in the process of obtaining bids. We have received 
some new street signs and will be installing them. 
There have been a couple meetings of the Club, Buzz Ware, and Civic to 
discuss the problem of not having enough permanent parking for both 
buildings. Parking requirements for public buildings are 10 spaces for 
every 1000 sq ft.  This means that the Buzz should have approx. 45 per-
manent spaces, and the Club should have approx. 75 permanent spaces.  









26  •  June 22, 2009  •  Town Meeting of the Village of Arden 

Ruth Pannella voiced concern that we could end up having half of 
the meetings at the Gild Hall and half at the Buzz Ware. The Motion was 
clarified that the up and down vote be on the recommendations of the 
Committee. Gary Quiton, Ed Rohrbach and Ellen Dolmetsch all ques-
tioned why we would need a Committee in order to have a vote. Steven 
explained that the Committee would present the pros and cons before we 
would vote on the future Town Meeting location. 
 
The Chair read the following Motion: 
MOVED 
I move that an ad hoc committee be created to study the sense of the com-
munity regarding the permanent venue of the Buzz Ware Village Center 
for the Arden Village Town Meetings. The Committee will consist of 5 
people, 1 appointed by the Village Chair, 1 from Community Planning, 1 
from Civic Committee, and 2 from the Buzz Ware Village Center Commit-
tee. A report of the findings will be given and a simple majority up or 
down vote on the recommendations will be held at the September Meeting. 
 
The Motion was Seconded and Defeated. Unanimous. 
 
Questions for the Buzz Ware Committee: 

Sue Rothrock asked if the BWVC could make the bike rack more 
accessible by lighting the area in some way. 

Jeff Politis had a question regarding the BWVC Budget. That he 
did not see the money appropriated from the Town in the Budget and that 
if it is not needed, it should be returned to the Town. Warren said they had 
forgotten to put the $6500 from the Town in the Budget and that the 
BWVC does need that $6500 for improvements. Jeff replied that all of the 
$6500 can not be used for improvements. David Michelson, Town Treas-
urer, explained that the expenses for the BWVC – maintenance, renova-
tions, or programs – are paid out of Village funds that are budgeted for the 
BWVC. The BWVC Budget does not include the funds from the Village 
and it should not for this Fiscal Year. 

Elizabeth Varley said that we need a better picture of what it really 
costs to run the BWVC. The Town Treasurer said he would try to make the 
Buzz Ware Budget more transparent next Fiscal Year. 
 
Buzz Ware Village Center Committee Report Accepted. 
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10.8 Budget Committee Report 
 
Jeff Politis presented the following Committee report: 

Jeff Politis was elected Chair of the Budget Committee and Jack 
Dolmetsch will sign vouchers. Committee discussion has been around 
the quality of Budget projections. The Committee does not receive the 
information that is needed for making accurate budget projections in a 
timely manner. The Budget has to be prepared before the Committee has 
all the necessary info. The Committee makes its best guess about 3 
months before it receives the information from the necessary sources, 
e.g. the County. The Budget Committee would like to bring up before 
the Advisory Committee the idea of changing the Fiscal Year. 
 

Budget Committee Report Accepted. 
 
10.9 Audit Committee Report 
 

In the final Independent Auditor's Report on Arden's financial records is 
one note which I would like to present to the community. Under De-
ferred Income is a Grant from the State Division of Parks and Recrea-
tion. Of a $950 grant, $251 remain to be used for trail maintenance ac-
tivities. The deadline for the use of these founds is March 24, 2010. 
 
Helen (Cookie) Ohlson 
Chairperson, Audit Committee 
 
Audit Committee Report Accepted 
 
10.10 Archives Committee Report 
 
The Arden Craft Shop Museum will celebrate its 5th Anniversary on 
October 25. This year's Remembrance Day, on Oct.11 will recognize the 
founders of the Archives. More details to come in the Arden Page. This 
month, the Museum hosted a tour of recent graduates of the Henry 
George School of Social Science in Philadelphia and the school's direc-
tor, Richard L. Biddle.  
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Lisa T Mullinax  
 
Archive Committee Report Accepted 
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11.0 Old Business 
 

No Old Business 
 

12.0 New Business 
 

Marianne Cinaglia took the floor to introduce the idea of absentee 
voting for elected Town Officials and Committees. An article by Marianne 
appeared in the recent Arden Page explaining why she thinks it is impor-
tant. There was also an article in the same Arden Page by Cecilia Vore 
which explained why the Town does not do absentee voting. Marianne put 
together a series of steps that could be taken to address the idea of absentee 
voting. Copies of those steps were distributed to those attending the Town 
Meeting. She said she would like to find out if the Town is interested in 
this idea of absentee voting, and suggested a Special Town Meeting in the 
second week of September. 

The Chair asked Marianne to make a Motion. 
MOVED 
I move to obtain a legal opinion as to whether a change in the Act to Rein-
corporate the Village of Arden is necessary to allow absentee balloting for 
Arden elections of Town Officials and Town Committees. 
 

The Motion was Seconded 
 

Questions & Discussion: 
Cecilia Vore said a discussion can take place at the regular Town 

Meeting. A special Town Meeting is unwarranted. There is no need for a 
legal opinion. All you have to do is read our Act to Reincorporate, our 
governing document. Yes, we would have to change our Act to Reincorpo-
rate in two instances. There are two Committees, Budget and Registration, 
that are part of the Act to Reincorporate. The definitions of these Commit-
tees require that the members of those two Committees be elected at the 
March Town Meeting. To change the election process for all other Com-
mittees and the Town Officers, we could do it the same way as we do Or-
dinances. We do not have to pay a lawyer to tell us this. 

Ed Rohrbach called for the question. 
 

The Motion was Defeated. Unanimous. 
 

Marianne Cinaglia made the following Motion: 
MOVED 
Is it the sense of the Meeting that evaluating absentee balloting for Town 
Officers and Town Committee members is desired to be discussed?  
 

The Motion was Seconded and Passed. Ayes had it. 
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13.0 Good & Welfare 
 Larry Walker announced that Marguerite Archer, a former 
Chair of the Buzz Ware Village Center, was married on Saturday in 
Minneapolis. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 10:55 PM. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Elaine Hickey 
Secretary 
Village of Arden 
 

To save postage, Arden Minutes & Agenda 
Items are addressed to one member of each 
household. If you do not wish to share this infor-
mation among those residing at your leasehold, 
please contact registration@theardens.com and 
we will arrange separate mailings. 





 


